

Minutes of the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel

(to be confirmed at the next meeting)

Date: Thursday, 31 October 2019

Venue: Collingwood Room - Civic Offices

PRESENT:

Councillor G Fazackarley (Chairman)

Councillor Ms S Pankhurst (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors: Mrs P M Bryant, Mrs T L Ellis, Miss T G Harper and

Mrs K K Trott (deputising for J G Kelly)

Also Councillor T M Cartwright, MBE Executive Member for Health

Present: and Public Protection (for items 6, 7, 10 and 11)



1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors K A Barton and J G Kelly.

2. MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel meeting held on 27 June 2019 be confirmed and signed as a correct record.

3. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no Chairman's announcements.

4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND DISCLOSURES OR ADVICE OR DIRECTIONS

There were no declarations of interest made in respect of the agenda.

5. **DEPUTATIONS**

There were no deputations made at this meeting.

6. EXECUTIVE BUSINESS

The Panel considered the following item of business discharged by the Executive since the last meeting.

(1) Improving Town Centre Security

At the invitation of the Chairman, Councillor T M Cartwright MBE, Executive Member for Health and Public Protection, addressed the Panel on this item.

Several Members of the Panel reported that residents and members of the public have recently commented to them that the multi-agency collaboration to tackle the town centre antisocial behaviour issues is starting to show results and that the situation is improving.

A concern was raised that whilst there have been improvements in tackling the issues in the Town Centre, some of the anti-social behaviour is now being displaced to other parts of the Borough.

7. EXECUTIVE MEMBER UPDATE

The Panel received a verbal update from Councillor T M Cartwright MBE, the Executive Member for Health and Public Protection, on the Police and Crime Panel and Local Strategic Health issues.

Police and Crime Panel

The Police and Crime Panel met at the beginning of October. The Panel received an update from the Assistant Police and Crime Commissioner which highlighted many of the successful achievements of the year such as the increased recruitment of police officers, the low level of PCSO vacancies and the high level of interest in the recently advertised detective role.

The Chief Constable attended the Police and Crime Panel meeting and answered questions put forward. She reported that, overall, rates of crime have reduced, with around 11,000 less crimes this year than last year.

The Police and Crime Panel received the Police and Crime Commissioner's Annual Report which, whilst outlining everything that has been achieved, fell short of explaining what the outcomes have been. The Panel also reviewed the Police and Crime Plan Delivery which has a strong focus on commissioning and funding grants but provides little detail on the issues that are important to residents and members of the public.

The next Police and Crime Panel meeting will take place in January, where the Police Crime Commissioner will need to outline his case for next year's precept.

Local Strategic Health Issues

Councillor Cartwright reported that he has attended several health-related meetings recently, including two Health and Adult Social Care committees which predominantly focused on North and West Hampshire. Hampshire County Council still needs to make significant cost savings, and this will inevitably result in a reduction in service provision.

Councillor Cartwright also reported that he attended a meeting of the Portsmouth City Council Health Overview & Scrutiny Panel which talked in detail about the various departments of the Portsmouth Hospitals NHS Trust. Discussion also took place regarding the 24-hour mental health nurse provision in the emergency department, the increased numbers of nurses and mid-wives achieved through the recruitment of international nurses, the closure of Solent Jubilee House and the lack of available dental services in Portsmouth.

Councillor Cartwright reported on the Hampshire & Isle of Wight Clinical Commissioning Group meeting – a useful meeting that provided an update on mental health services which are now more robust. Patients can now self-refer to a mental health nurse via the 111 service and this has had a positive impact on the demand for hospital and police emergency services. The Same Day Access Service is also working well, although there is not yet full surgery participation. All the Care Homes across the area have now been aligned to provide clarity on which surgery will cover them.

Councillor Cartwright advised Members that he has recently received two letters from Mark Cubbon, the Chief Executive of Portsmouth Hospitals NHS Trust. The first gave an update on the unannounced Care Quality Commission Inspection that took place to review 5 service areas. The second gave an update on the plans to transform emergency care at QA Hospital through the provision of a new accident and emergency unit. The cost to build

the unit will be £58m. The detailed planning and the strategic outline have been completed and it is hoped that construction will commence in 2021 with patient care being delivered by the end of 2023.

Finally, Councillor Cartwright reported on a local Patient Group meeting that he was invited to attend which provided a good insight into the issues being experienced in surgeries across the local area – particularly the lengthy waiting times to register with a Doctor. Those surgeries involved in the same day appointment system reported that it is working well, although there are still some complaints around people's ability to travel.

8. OPPORTUNITIES PLAN - COMMUNITY SAFETY AND CCTV REVIEW

The Panel received a presentation by the Opportunities Plan Project Coordinator which provided members with an overview of the Opportunities Plan agreed by the Executive in January 2019. A copy of the presentation is attached to these minutes as Appendix A.

Members thanked the Project Co-ordinator for the presentation and commented that they would not like to see the level of CCTV coverage reduced across the Borough as residents say that it makes them feel safe.

Members suggested that consideration be given to the feasibility of installing mobile cameras as well as static cameras so that hot spot areas can be tackled quickly and effectively.

9. CORPORATE HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE 2018/19

The Panel considered a report by the Head of Environmental Health which provided members with information regarding Corporate Health and Safety performance for 2018/19.

The Head of Environmental Health presented the report and answered members' questions thereon.

RESOLVED that the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel notes:

- (a) the work undertaken by all employees to maintain health and safety standards and, where necessary, improve health and safety performance for the benefit of all concerned during 2018/19; and
- (b) that the Council, as an employer, continues to achieve a standard of health and safety management within its activities that meet statutory requirements and demonstrate competence in health and safety management.

10. FAREHAM & GOSPORT CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP SCOPING REPORT

Councillor Mrs P M Bryant left the meeting during this item.

At the invitation of the Chairman, Councillor T M Cartwright MBE, Executive Member for Health and Public Protection, addressed the Panel on this item.

A draft scoping report in respect of scrutiny priorities to be discussed with the Fareham and Gosport Clinical Commissioning Group was tabled at the meeting for Members approval. A copy of the draft scoping report is attached to these minutes as Appendix B.

Members discussed and agreed unanimously that mental health service and provision continues to be the priority topic to scrutinise with the Clinical Commissioning Group.

RESOLVED that the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel:

- (a) approves the draft scoping report as tabled at the meeting and attached to these minutes as Appendix B; and
- (b) agrees that the approved scoping report be included in an invitation to the Fareham & Gosport Clinical Commissioning Group to attend a future meeting of the Panel.

11. HAMPSHIRE POLICE SCOPING REPORT

At the invitation of the Chairman, Councillor T M Cartwright MBE, Executive Member for Health and Public Protection, addressed the Panel on this item.

A draft scoping report in respect of scrutiny priorities to be discussed with Hampshire Police was tabled at the meeting for Members approval. A copy of the draft scoping report is attached to these minutes as Appendix C.

RESOLVED that the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel:

- (a) approves the draft scoping report as tabled at the meeting and attached to these minutes as Appendix C; and
- (b) agrees that the approved scoping report be included in an invitation to Hampshire Police to attend a future meeting of the Panel.

12. HEALTH AND PUBLIC PROTECTION SCRUTINY PANEL PRIORITIES

Members were invited to re-consider and re-confirm the Scrutiny priorities for the Panel.

Following discussion in respect of the proposed joint meeting for January 2020 with the Streetscene Scrutiny Panel to consider the challenges of dealing with dog fouling, fly tipping and littering issues, the Panel determined that it is for the Streetscene Panel to scrutinise these matters if it considers it necessary to do so and to refer any relevant policy or enforcement matters that arise to the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel for review. It was therefore agreed that this item be removed from the Health and Public Protection Scrutiny Panel's priorities.

It was noted that some of the CCTV analysis element of the Scrutiny Priority in respect of the approach to Community Safety was covered by the presentation given at item 8 of the agenda.

(The meeting started at 6.00 pm and ended at 7.15 pm).